
 

 
 
 

 
 

DO: GACH BALL DE CHEANTAR BARDASACH AN CHOMARAIGH 
TO: EACH MEMBER OF THE MUNICIPAL DISTRICT OF COMERAGH 

 
Re:  Section 38 Road Traffic Act 1994 – Rural Traffic Calming Scheme 

Commencement of Process at N25 Carroll's Cross (HD15 Site ID N25WD_096.0) 
 
 
Waterford City and County Council proposes to undertake the construction of rural traffic calming Safety 
Scheme/Pavement Scheme along the N25 national primary road at the junction known as Carroll's 
Cross. The scheme is located approximately 27km east of Dungarvan town and approximately 19km 
west of Waterford City, in the townland of Ballyshunnock, Co. Waterford. The proposed woks includes 
resurfacing of the existing pavement, modification of the existing traffic lanes with reduction of 
carriageway widths, construction of revised junction layouts, construction of traffic calming islands with 
chamfered kerbs and road edge kerbs, construction of upgraded drainage facilities to allow rapid 
removal of surface water, construction of new shared use one way cycle facility, provision of new 
lighting designed in line with current standards and provision of new road signage and markings and 
landscaping. The proposed length of the scheme is approximately 500 meters. The attached drawing 
details the proposed layout of the scheme.  
 
The implementation of the rural traffic calming scheme with reduction of carriageway widths, 
construction of traffic calming islands and new shared use pedestrian/cycle facility, together with new 
lighting, road signage and markings and landscaping will create a safe environment for all road users. 
 
The main goal is to reduce vehicular speed and improve the facilities for the vulnerable road users. The 
scheme will also seek to create a safer environment along the existing section of N25 on approach to 
and through the junction. This will be achieved by the alteration of the existing junction layout, reducing 
the width of the main road, provision of traffic calming islands with chamfered kerbs and improving 
pedestrian/cyclist facilities on both northern and the southern side of the existing N25 at this location. 
 
With your approval it is proposed to advertise the scheme for public consultation in local newspapers 
and on our website week commencing 21st December, 2020.   Following review and consideration of 
submssions made, it is expected to bring the final scheme back to the February meeting of the Council 
for approval. 
 
 
Fergus Galvin, 
Director of Services, 
Roads, Water and Environment. 
16th December, 2020. 
 


